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1.0       Minutes of the 45th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
1.1
The minutes were approved without amendment.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
In relation to point 3.2, the Administrator (Finance and Human Resources) is 
to clarify the amendment to the staff policy document on grievance and 
disciplinary procedures.
2.2
In relation to point 3.4 it was agreed that the vacant position of clerical officer would be re-advertised and that it be made explicit that the appointment would be on the lowest point of the scale.

The Chief Executive also drew to the attention of the Commission an email which had been received from an official in the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform in relation to the Commission seeking a meeting with the Department of Finance.

3.0
Report of the Chief Executive
3.1
The Chief Executive presented her written report.

3.2
In relation to the invitation to comment on their draft research on migrant workers received from the Irish Vocational Educational Association it was agreed that it would not be appropriate for the Commission to comment thereon and that a refusal letter would issue to the IVEA enclosing a copy of the Commission’s publication on Migrant Workers. 
3.3
It was agreed that, in relation to a request from AMEN to meet with the Commission, the Committee on the Administration of Justice would meet with them at a time and date to be agreed. 

3.4
The Chief Executive elaborated on Section 7 in relation to Casework.
3.5
In relation to paragraph 10 and appendix 7(European National Human Rights Institutions draft proposal with regard to the structure of the governing board of the Human Rights Agency) it was agreed that the Commission would respond  indicating the changes suggested in light of discussions.  It was further agreed that the Chairperson of the NCCRI would be invited to address the May or June meeting of the Commission. 

4.0
Matters for Mention by the President
4.1
The President circulated a letter he had received from Commissioners McGrory and Kelly jointly resigning from the Casework Committee. The reasons given for the resignation were the inability of the casework committee or the Commission to adequately address the serious dearth of active casework and the Commission’s major under spend in this area and the absence of any effective mechanism by which the Commission, through the Committee or otherwise, monitors the exercise of its statutory functions with respect to casework.  It was agreed that this matter would be discussed as a substantive item at the next meeting of the Commission. 
4.2
In relation to the letter circulated to Commissioners by the Chief Executive it was agreed to set up a small Committee consisting of Tom O’Higgins (Chair), Katherine Zappone, Robert Daly and Olive Braiden to listen fully to the concerns of the President and Chief Executive with a view to developing protocols relating to working arrangements and respective roles, and to clarifying operational and governance matters relating to future work, which are acceptable to the parties and to the Commission. The Chief Executive indicated that, by the letter, she had sought guidance from the Commission in relation to certain matters and that it had been suggested to her that it would be helpful if the letter were to be withdrawn without prejudice. In the circumstances she agreed. 
5.0
Reports from Committees
(i) Committee on Gender and Equality
5.1
In relation to the proposed extension of employment equality legislation by a further four grounds and the request that the Commission comment thereon, it was agreed that the Chief Executive would write to the Department seeking additional time to consider the matter. 
5.2
It was agreed that a further round table meeting would take place at the end of April in relation to the CEDAW Submission. 
5.3
It was noted that the CEDAW submission launch had got good coverage with the dissenting opinion on one issue receiving disproportionate coverage. 

5.4
The President indicated that he would bring forward a paper on how the Commission should deal with such dissents in future. 


(ii)
Racism Committee

The Committee had not been quorate but the following had been discussed.
5.5
Michael Farrell reported on the CERD Committee hearings which he, Nuala Kelly, the Chief Executive and the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer attended in Geneva. He indicated that the Concluding Comments of the Committee had been very encouraging and closely mirrored the Commission’s own submissions. The Committee have now adopted a follow up mechanism in relation to the concluding comments of the Committee, including those on the Irish Government Report, and Mr. Morten Kjærum has been appointed to fulfil this task. It will be open to the Commission to make representations during this process. 
5.6
In relation to the NAPAR, Michael Farrell circulated a note of the first meeting of the Steering Committee, of which he is a member. He indicated that it was not yet clear as to what powers the Committee had. 

5.7
Nuala Kelly reported on a meeting held by the NCCRI and ADM in Croke Park in relation to NAPAR. 

5.8
In relation to the recent deportations of unsuccessful asylum seekers who failed to secure humanitarian leave to remain, Michael Farrell indicated that he had appeared in a personal capacity on Sky News and the Right Hook. He indicated the need for transparent criteria in relation to the determination of applications for humanitarian leave to remain. 


(iii)
Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee
5.9
In relation to the outsourcing of research in relation to the ongoing ESC research it was noted that there was no need to consult the Research Committee in this regard as it had been previously approved at plenary.  Katherine Zappone indicated that the research proposal to be outsourced had been agreed at the meeting of the Committee earlier that day, subject to amendment. 
6.0
Reports from Meetings and Conferences
6.1
There were no reports. 
7.0
Items for inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

(i)
Casework Committee
8.0
AOB
8.1
The Chief Executive indicated surprise that the invitation to staff to attend the away day had been withdrawn at very short notice. The Commission offered their apologies to the staff in relation to any misunderstanding that may have arisen in their conversations with Tom Murray. It was decided that a follow up meeting between Staff and Commissioners would be held at a future date.
There being no further business, the meeting ended at approximately 5.30pm.
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